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Sorry!
This issue of the Newsletter is arriving about a month later 

than we had hoped. The information about the main article and 
an additional story we hoped to use was not forthcoming at this 
time. We apologize for the delay. We have heard from a few of 
you Brothers indicating you like the newsletters and to keep 
them coming. Those kind words are really appreciated.

The Fall issue of the Newsletter will be highlighted by the 
beginning of a number of articles about the different Phi Sig resi­
dences that we have called “The House” since 1930. It will be 
complete with pictures and as much information as we can glean 
from historical sources, including you Brothers who lived in or 
have knowledge of the first two houses. That period of time 
would have been between 1930 and about 1935. The first house 
was located on the 1000 block of Sixth Street and the second 
house was on the 1000 block of Seventh Street - more details 
later. Please, if you have some information, stories about living 
in the House, etc., let us know.

The second article will be the long overdue listing of the Phi 
Sig memorabilia left over from the dissolution of the fraternity 
and the “trashing” of the House. We have already had some 
requests for certain Phi Sig articles, so we think this listing will 
bring back memories to many of you. Look for all this in the Fall 
1993 Newsletter.

Brothers - Wherever You Are
This Newsletter is mainly about Brothers - Brothers we have 

recently located over the telephone and by word of mouth from 
others, as well as, those who shared Bio information with us and 
in general all of you who receive this Newsletter. For instance, 
we were able to track down Dave Klemm through the EIU Athlet­
ic Office. Upon talking to Dave over the telephone, he was able 
to give us Bob Stout’s address; upon talking to Bob we located 
Rod Linder; upon talking to Rod we found Tom Swank and on 
and on. A big THANKS to everybody out there for helping out 
and please send me addresses of any Phi Sigs you know of

P.S.E. Alumni Officers
Your Alumni Association officers for the 1992-93 term of 

office are the following:
On Homecoming Day each year, a slate of nominees is 

advanced to the current P.S.E. Alumni Association officers for 
consideration of Alumni Association upcoming officer nomina­
tions, These nominations take place on the first regularly 
scheduled Alumni Association meeting following Homecoming, 
typically sometime in November. Therefore, the denoted officers 
will serve in their capacity until at least the Board meeting in 
November 1993.

Gary Brinkmeyer- President 
910 Tenth Street 
Charleston, IL 61920 
(217) 345-4684

Boone Chaney - 
Vice President 
112 Seventh Street 
Charleston, IL 61920 
(217) 345-1684

Jeff Moore -Treasurer 
1400 Krishire Drive 
Charleston, IL 61920 
(217) 345-1687

Jim Luthe - Board Member 
Rt. 1 Box 428 
Lawrenceville, IL 62439 
(618) 943-5341

Tom Swanson - 
Board Member 
11204 N. 14000 E. Rd.
Grant Park, IL 60940 
(815)465-6055

Dick Swing - Board Member 
534 N. 3rd
Cissna Park, IL 60924 
(815) 457-2337

Marvin Randolph - 
Board Member 
1204 "B” St.
Charleston, IL 61920 
(217) 345-3297

Bruno Ejawkowski - 
Board Member 
11 Oakview Dr.
Monticello, IL 61856 
(217) 762-7366

Ted Smith - Board Member 
3506 34th St.
Moline, IL 61265 
(309) 762-0744

HOMECOMING - 
OCTOBER 23,1993



TO THE RESCUE
Tom Swanson, a.k.a. Swanney (1972), has volunteered to 

take over the responsibility of adding, subtracting or deleting as 
necessary, information in the Phi Sigma Epsilon Address Infor­
mation Composite for the PSE Alumni Association. He and his 
computer have been of invaluable service in continually main­
taining a directory of 600-plus listings. It is our hope to track 
down, as best we can, as many Phi Sigs who belonged to Delta 
Chapter-EIU as possible. Our Newsletter mailings are sent first- 
class to assist in keeping track of address changes as much as 
possible. We would endeavor to ask your assistance in helping 
us maintain your most current address in our directory.

Swanney gets pretty excited when he begins spewing forth 
“binary jingo,” (computer literacy) in terms of what his program 
can do for us. Not only do we normally have the alphabetical last 
name listing and alphabetical state listing formats, but assuredly 
we could have any variant of other formats that we want. Of 
course, any of you that work with computers and assorted soft­
ware programs, know what you can do with the raw data sorter.

Here is a sampling of some information about our raw data 
base - that is, the Phi Sig Address Information Composite that 
Swanney has compiled. Did you know?

• Phi Sigs reside in 34 of the 50 states

• 67% (388) live in Illinois; 2nd place goes to Florida with 22,
followed by Missouri (15) and California (15)

• 11 states have only 1 Phi Sig; 16 states have none

• Of those residing in Illinois, 55% (216) live in the Southern
part of the state (Area Codes 217 & 618) and 45% (172) 
reside in the North (Area Codes 312, 708, 815 & 309)

• Charleston houses the most of us with 32; Springfield is in
second place with 14, followed by Mattoon with 13, 
Decatur with 12 and Collinsville with 8.

• Only 2 Phi Sigs live within the city limits of Chicago.

• Obviously, Charleston is the most frequently recorded Zip
Code with 32; Mattoon is 2nd with 13 followed by 
Collinsville with 8 and Taylorville and Springfield (62704) 
with 7 each

• Miller is the most common name (8) followed by Davis (6),
Brown (5) and Anderson, Smith, Johnson and Richardson 
with 4 each.

We greatly appreciate the fine work that Swanney-is doing for 
P.S.E. in an important area of concern for us. If anyone would 
like a copy of the P.S.E. Address Information Composite, they 
are available at $5.00 each (choice of formats) or both formats 
for $8.00 postage paid. With the new coversheets and horizontal 
lengthwise layout, they really are impressive and when dis­
played in clear vinyl sheets within a 3-ring binder, are extremely 
user-functional.

HOMECOMING - 
OCTOBER 23, 1993

Prntljers pternol
The Phi Sigma Epsilon Alumni Association is once again sad­

dened to report to you the death of a number of Brothers of the 
Heart from over the years. Let us however, take solace in the 
fact that we are better for having known them.

Ralph N. Deverick Dan Olufs
Thomas E. Haggerty Forrest Buckler

BIOS
Darrell W. Brown (Jot) - 814 E. Washington St., Hoopeston, 

IL 60942 (217) 283-5869. Graduated from EIU in 1975. Teaches 
Health & P.E. and also coaches at Hoopeston High School. Mar­
ried Paula Gross in 1977 and has two girls, Brooke (12 years 
old) and Ashlee (10 years old). Paula is a teacher at Bismark- 
Henning Jr. High. Enjoys bow & shotgun hunting for deer and 
also pheasant hunting.

Curtis W. Thomason - RR2, Box 28A, Oakland, IL 61943 
(217) 346-3279. Attended EIU. In 1980 he joined the locally- 
owned family business called Rex ‘n Don Van Lines and still 
works there. He married the former Pam Bucelich and is the 
father of three girls - Angela (10), Brandy (3) and Kelsey (2).

Austin W. Opp (A.O.) - 326 E. Central #11, Bethalto, IL 
62010 (618) 377-2809. Graduated from EIU in 1979 and started 
a teaching career for a short time before starting his own con­
struction firm, Opp Construction. Austin has done it all, from 
small remodeling jobs to general contractor projects and 
presently lives in one of his completed projects. Married to Mar­
garet, he stepped into an immediate family of five stepchildren, 
probably avoiding the diaper years. Austin is also in partnership 
with a friend in a Recreational Corporation called Chain of Rocks 
Ski School in Granite City.

Steven R. Morrison - 457 Valmar Drive, Kewanee, IL 61443 
(309) 853-4218. Graduated from EIU in 1965. Has been teaching 
Industrial Arts in Kewanee since then along with wife Barbara, 
who teaches English and French in high school. They have one 
daughter, Melissa, who attends Simpson College in Iowa. Both 
Steve and Barbara received their Masters degrees from the Uni­

versity of Illinois, hers in English and Steve’s in Administration.
John R. Jones - 5227 Pumphrey Drive, Fairfax, VA 22032 

(703) 978-0323. Graduated from EIU in 1957 - is married to 
Kathryn Evans (EIU 1958) who is the sister of Tom Evans 
(PSE/EIU 1967). They have four children, Bruce (34), Michael 
(31), Deborah (30) and David (23). Began career at EIU as 
Assistant to Registrar 1955-1959 before a stint as ADP Director 
with the Illinois Office of Public Instruction 1960-1963. From 
1963-1968 John worked as a Computer Systems Analyst with 
the U.S. Office of Education and completed his career as a Pro­
gram Manager with the U.S. Department of Justice from 1968- 
1993. He retired on January 2, 1993.

Rick Schwebke (Mongo) - 4360 NW 116 Ave., Sunrise, FL 
33323 (305) 742-4187. Graduated from EIU in 1977. Rick and 
wife Nancy (Alpha Phi-EIU) have been married 14 years and 
have a daughter Kathryn (10) and a son Patrick (7). Moved to 
South Florida about four years ago for sun and fun - works for 
Dean’s Foods in Fort Lauderdale at a job that often keeps him 
out of the sun and in an -18 degrees below freezer. Claims to 
have some of the best golf in the world and it’s green year round. 
Rick would like to make contact again with some old buddies.

Robert Bass (Smallmouth) - 5660 Turner, The Colony, TX 
75056 (214) 370-4967 - Attended EIU 1970-1974 and Fall 1976. 
Employed with Delta Airlines since 1978 and in the Dallas area 
since 1983. Married to Maggie in 1981 and has two daughters, 
Julie (7) and Jennifer (5). Bob & Maggie enjoy golf and bowling 
when not chasing kids. Bob also served as the first Alumni Offi­
cer in the Fall of 76 and put out the first two Alumni Newsletters.



P.S.E. TIDBITS
-Homecoming 1993 is October 23, 1993 with EIU hosting 

Illinois State. If it’s as good a game as Homecoming 1992 
against Indiana State was, it’ll be a dandy - let’s have a good 
P.S.E. turnout.

-The first official Phi Sig Ski get-together took place at the 
Sundown Ski Area in Dubuque, Iowa on January 24, 1993. 
Those lucky enough to get to go included Ron Eichhorn, Jeff 
Estes, Tom Swanson, Jay Solheim, Tim Kearns, Dave Carrell 
and honorary Phi Sig Bob Kincade. Word has leaked out that 
Tom Swanson put on quite an exhibition of acrobatic skiing 
(mostly unintentional) and that Jay Solheim participated in the 
BAR-skiing competition, relying heavily on past experience(s).

-The annual Homecoming Day 1992 meeting was held at 
the McDonalds Restaurant within the original part of the Union 
on October 10, 1992. Those in attendance included Boone 
Chaney, Tom Swanson, Jeff Estes, Kirk Davis, Ted Smith, Dave 
Panicucci, Jeff Moore, Bob Pierce, Jim Luthe, Bill Barker, Paul 
Klopfenstein, Ron Eichhorn, Gene Everett, Bruno Ejankowski

NEWSLETTERS AVAILABLE
This issue of the P.S.E. Alumni Association Newsletter repre­

sents the fifth issue since the Spring 1991 initial newsletter. The 
Spring Newsletter is followed by its Fall counterpart for each 
year. For those of you who did not receive any particular 
newsletter, we do have extras available and will be happy to for­
ward a copy to you upon request - let us know.

and Gary Brinkmeyer. At a party held at Brink’s house later that 
evening, all of the above plus Ron Monge, Bill Carpenter, Larry 
Reed, Kurt Lorenzen, Steve Kiraly, Rod Schaefer, Carl Wolff 
and most of the spouses PARTIED!! A good time was had by all 
and it was good to get everybody together at one place.

-Congratulations to Dave Klemm (‘82), head wrestling 
coach at Lincoln College in Lincoln, Illinois, who recently 
returned from the National Junior College Wrestling Champi­
onships in wintery North Dakota, with a National Champion 
wrestler from his college squad.

-The Second Annual “Gator Open” golf outing, hosted by 
Bill David (Gator - 76), who lives in Carol Stream, Illinois, is set 
for July 24, 1993, with the hope that many of you in the Chicago 
area will want to get together. Last year eight Phi Sigs assem­
bled, lived in the past, golfed and generally had a great time. So 
if you’re interested, contact Gator at (708) 213-1273 or write him 
at 1257 Country Glen Lane, Carol Stream, IL 60188.

P.S.E. T-SHIRTS/SWEATSHIRTS
Because we are short on space with this issue and because 

we have pictured the T-shirt/sweatshirts that are available in all 
back Newsletter issues, we need only to mention that everything 
previously pictured is available in virtually all sizes. In fact we 
have just acquired sweatshirts in XXL size, any style also. The 
T-shirts and sweatshirts are 50/50 blends and the sweatshirts 
are Russell Athletic brand name. We are holding the price on T- 
shirts at $10 but sweatshirts have gone from $18 to $20, which 
includes all shipping costs for singles or quantity.

ADDRESSES
Jesse A. Orvedahl - 75 White Pond Rd., Waldwick, NJ 07463 
Roy K. Wilson - 4275 Owens Rd. #414, Evans, GA 30809 
Bill Moore - 1703 Cardinal Lane, Hendersonville, TN 37075 
Larry M. Gill - P.O. Box 1076, Mt. Carmel, IL 62863 
Richard Elke - 1931 Prairie Sq. Apt. 108, Schaumburg, IL 

60173
Edgar D. Smitley - 210 S. Hershey Rd., Bloomington, IL 61704 
Randall W. Richardson - 332 Winchester Place, Belleville, IL 

62221
Rick Halvachs - 4723 Sunnyview Dr., St. Louis, MO 63128 
Robin D. Wills - 45 Perrine Rd., Plainsboro, NJ 08536 
Nick Balodimas - 24 Caribou Crossing, Northbrook, IL 60062 
Scott A. Miller - 62 Taft Dr., Rochester, IL 62563 
Doyle K. Dressback - 6728 Newburgh Rd., Evansville, IN 

47715
Mike Ellis - P.O. Box 377, Shreve, OH 44674 
G. Cass Richardson - 4501 E. Carol #47, Mesa, AZ 85206 
Rod Linder - 2004 N. Clifton #2B, Chicago, IL 60614 
Steve Kesinger - 22903 Silent Spring Creek Court, Katy, TX 

77450
Marty Spitz -1318 Dogwood Ct., Brownsburg, IN 46112 
Dave Smith (Smitty) - 2221 W. Emilita, Mesa, AZ 85204 
Dave Rienbolt - 37 Villa Dr., Belleville, IL 62223 
John D. Padgitt - 210 4th St., Charleston, IL 61920 
Dan Ryan (Tomato) - 503 E. Second South - Apt. 15, Car- 

linville, IL 62626
Bob Stout (Cinderella) - 110 Overlake Ct., Alpharetta, GA 

30201
Dave Nyberg (Tonto) - 4015 Bayshore Blvd., Apt. 14B, Tampa, 

FL 33611
Daniel Hickey (Hick) - 499 Kathy Dr., Bourbonnais, IL 60914 
Russ Reid (Rainbow) - 915 N. Main, Louisburg, NC 27549 
Steve Rakich (Itch) - 8940 Revere Ct., Munster, IN 46321

Glenn Hoyt (Whipper) - 10 Northwest Manor, Highland, IL 
62249

Joe Tschannen - 649 Mary Dr., East Alton, IL 62024 
Mike Terneus (Meadowlark) - 8120 Burgett Dr., Decatur, IL 

62521
Scott E. Brown (Chipmunk) - 9700 E. Iliff Ave., #K144, Denver, 

CO 80231
Kevin Brahler -133 West Bailey, Naperville, IL 60565 
Bob Hood (Hoodeye) - 1898 324 Road, Silt, CO 81652 
Dave Klemm (Hungry) - 3801 Thrush Lane, Springfield, IL 

62707
James N. Montgomery (Monty) - 719 Poinsettia, Corona Del 

Mar, CA 92625
Bob Bass (Smallmouth) - 5660 Turner, The Colony, TX 75056 
Paul Perkinson (Barn Owl) - 1857 Mahogany Dr., Orlando, FL 

32825
Tom Swank (Spanky) - 70 Currituck Rd., Newtown, Ct. 06470 
Greg Brucker (Combine) - 880 North 200 East, Gibson City, IL 

60936
Jerry Whitacre (Whitt) - RR 6, Box 99 A, Paris, IL 61944 
Steve Jagosh (Moon) - 6913 34th Ave. West, Bradenton, FL 

34209
Jack Terndrup (JT, Savage Duck ) - 2647 Newport Rd. NE, 

Iowa City, IA 52240
Dave Carrell (Heimer) - 7N100 Willowbrook Dr., St. Charles, IL 

60175
Timm Little - 801 Wilder, Aurora, IL 60506 
Greg Larke (Larkey) - 4908 Hammersley Rd., Madison, Wl 

53711
Larry Brown (Daisy) - 3765 Deerbrook Dr., Bettendorf, IA 

52722
Steve Brown - 741 Columbine Ct., Lake Zurich, IL 60047 
Roger Hellinga - 202 W. Wood St., New Lenox, IL 60451

The addresses in the most recent edition of the Newsletter will always reflect the most current addresses or changes that we know about.



THIRD ANNUAL STUDENT AWARDS
As you may well know by now, the Phi Sigma Epsilon Alumni 

Association has embarked on an annual Student Awards pro­
gram to financially assist identified children of former Phi Sigs 
(P.S.E., that is), Delta Chapter at Eastern Illinois University. The 
Association has been able to award grants totalling $8,000 over 
the past 2 years.

With the receipt of this Newsletter, eligibility is open for you to 
submit to the P.S.E. Alumni Association, the names of children 
who will be attending EIU in Fall 1993 or those already in school 
as full-time undergraduates.

The cutoff date for submission of the Student Award Informa­
tion questionnaire form in this newsletter is July 1, 1993. Upon

receipt and verification of children attending or about to attend 
EIU, notification will be forwarded to you regarding the Student 
Award. Only one monetary award will be granted per family. This 
monetary grant is free of all payback and has no provisions as to 
how it must be used. Additionally, it is restricted by age to those 
25 or younger and the PSE Board also reserves the right to 
make discretionary exceptions to the above-noted guidelines on 
a case-by-case basis.

Further inquiry may be addressed to the attention of the Phi 
Sigma Epsilon Alumni Association, P.O. Box 931, Charleston, IL 
61920. Please be sure to send your address and telephone 
number.

ALUMNUS
INFO.

STUDENT
INFO.

STUDENT AWARDS INFORMATION

Name

Address

City State Zip

Telephone ( )

Year Graduated from EIU

PHI SIGMA EPSILON INFO.

Pledge Class Year

Years Attended EIU-19 to 19 Active Member-19 to 19

Name

Address

CityState Zip 

Telephone () SSN. 

Projected EIU Start Date (Semester)

Projected EIU Graduation 

Phi Sigma Epsilon 
Delta Alumni Assn. 
P.O. Box 931 
Charleston, IL 61920


